An Exploratory Review of the Societal Impacts of Automated and Connected Vehicles in Canada, with a focus on Women and Indigenous Peoples

Carleton University

October 2019

Heather Endleman, Thea Foss Wallace, Dennis Kao and Bruce Wallace





Sensors and Analytics for Monitoring Mobility and Memory Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire

This report completed under contract for Automated and Connected Vehicle Regulatory Policy, Multi-Modal & Road Safety Programs, Transport Canada

© 2019 - Endleman, Foss Wallace, Kao, Wallace





Executive Summary

Autonomous Vehicles/Connected Vehicles (AV/CV) will become increasingly commonplace over the next few decades. These vehicles range from semi-autonomous vehicles that require active driver control depending on the situation (i.e. levels 2 through 4), to fully autonomous vehicles that do not require any driver control regardless of context (i.e. level 5). Developed by industry, vehicles with semi-autonomous capabilities are now starting to be available for the general public.

The goal of this project is to conduct a comprehensive review of existing or emerging research, policies, and regulations on the safety of AV/CV technologies and their interaction with two identified population groups; women and Indigenous peoples. In addition, the work explored research specific to urban, rural, and remote communities and low income related socio-economic factors, which are important considerations affecting all population groups.

AV/CVs are considered by the Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE) to be "vehicles with features which when engaged the human driver is not controlling the vehicle" (Society of Automotive Engineers, 2018). Over time autonomous vehicle technology has evolved and can now be designed to offer many different services to society. Canadians perceive AV/CV technology intended for everyday services in differing ways. Furthermore, different groups will experience unique social and economic implications as a result of this evolution in technology.

Women and Indigenous peoples are two populations which will be significantly affected by these changes. As companies make advancements in the AV/CV sector, it is necessary that Transport Canada (TC) understands how to regulate and supervise these companies to ensure that these technologies will be developed and distributed in an optimal way for all Canadians.





The research related to females and AV/CV technology has considered females acting as driver/operators, passengers, and as other users of the road such as pedestrians. In many cases, the research work found was limited to analysis of perceptions of level 5 vehicles only and has not considered the semi-autonomous intermediary stages. Within the analyzed results, there are many factors that lead to females having a reduced interest in AV/CV technology relative to males. Key factors include differing perception of safety and willingness to take risk, causing men to be more interested and willing to adopt AV/CV technology. Additionally, tendencies for females to trip chain commutes to also include childcare or errands leads to a reduced interest in Shared AVs (SAV) that are positioned for single destination commutes. Lastly, there are also differing perceptions of, emotional response to and perceived benefits of AV/CV vehicles leading to reduced interest for females. It is necessary that any future research considers the AV/CV technology levels prior to level 5 and is further subcategorized to reflect the different types of people that fit into the larger, more frequently used categories. This would be to ensure groups of people such as teenaged women vs. adults or adults vs. elderly women are all being included in the research process of how AV/CV technologies will affect Canadians at different ages.

It is important to identify the effects that AV/CV may have on the Indigenous population, and the importance of an inclusive approach to ensure their opinions and priorities are heard during the development and implementation of this technology. This work found that there is no research literature pertaining to the potential impact of AV/CV technologies and Indigenous peoples in Canada. The lack of research regarding Indigenous populations spans around the world. Future research must also take into consideration the Indigenous communities, and how these types of technologies may alter their everyday lives. It should start with research projects





that directly engage these communities to get the foundational knowledge of their opinion, interest and priorities. Their level of interest and willingness to adopt these technologies must be evaluated because, at this time, there is no available research addressing these issues.

Furthermore, the literature on this topic identified AV/CV-related interest results for other population groupings with unique priorities, including low-income individuals and urban, suburban, and rural communities. These demographics intersect meaningfully with the groupings of women and Indigenous peoples. The research for low-income individuals showed a reduced interest in AV/CV technology, primarily driven by the cost of vehicle ownership in general and specifically the increased expense for AV/CV. People living in urban areas are more likely to adopt AV/CV technology than those is rural areas, driven by higher perceived benefits.

The road use statistics available were found to be greatly lacking in detail to allow any level of understanding on road usage by any of the identified groups. There are no statistics on gender or Indigenous identity and road use, such as annual distance driven. The closest proxy available is registered drivers' licences. The national and some provincial licensing data do show gender, indicating that females represent 48.6% of licensed drivers in Canada, but have no indication of whether a driver identifies as Indigenous.

TC has a mandate to oversee the Government of Canada's transportation policies and programs in the interest of a safe, secure, green, innovative, and efficient transportation system (Transport Canada, 2019e). Regarding AV/CVs, the department recognizes the importance of taking on the role of early international leadership and guidance in this rapidly developing area (Transport Canada, 2019c). Under the mandate, this entails a particular focus on safety and efficiency in the field of autonomous vehicles, as well as the green possibilities presented by this innovation (Transport Canada, 2019b; Transport Canada, 2019d). In order to maximize the





Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire

possible benefits from implementing such technologies, TC must ensure that all affected social groups, specifically women and Indigenous peoples, have been fully considered in the development of any and all relevant policies.

The opportunity to use AV/CV technologies will provide companies with the chance to create multiple possible ownership distributions, including SAV. Regardless of whether AV/CVs are privately owned or shared, companies will have to keep in mind that other road users, such as pedestrians and bicyclists, will have to interact with them on a daily basis. The safe and successful deployment of AV/CV on Canadian roads will require informed and inclusive policies and regulations, in order for all Canadians to benefit from the anticipated safety advancements of this new technology.

Acknowledgements

This research was supported by The Automated & Connected Vehicle Regulatory Policy, Multimodal & Road Safety Programs of Transport Canada. We thank Dr. Frank Knoefel for comments that greatly improved the manuscript and Arianna Knoefel for her editorial help.





Table of Contents

Executiv	e Summary2	
Acknow	ledgements5	
1.0: Introduction		
2.0: AV/CV Today		
3.0: Gen	der and AV/CV11	
3.1	General Interest of Women in AV/CV12	
3.2	Women as the AV/CV Primary Users13	
3.3	Women as AV/CV Passengers14	
3.4	Females' Safety as Drivers or Passengers15	
3.5	Vulnerable Road Users19	
3.6	Shared Autonomous Vehicle Services20	
3.7	Gender Perceptions in Automobility23	
3.8	Gender Nonbinary Individuals25	
4.0: Indigenous Individuals and AV/CV 27		
5.0: Statistics on Road Users in Canada 29		
6.0: Other segmentations		
6.1	Low Income	
6.2	Urban, Suburban, and Rural Communities32	
7.0: Reco	ommendations and Further Research	
8.0: Glossary		
9.0: References		





1.0: Introduction

AV/CV technologies and vehicles are subject to significant media coverage for both the introduction of new features, capabilities, and vehicles; and stories about crashes and issues associated with the technology. This leads to discussions that are currently taking place in the news and around dinner tables across the country on the topic of automated and connected vehicles and how these will fit into the lives of Canadians. However, these discussions are often limited to how safe the vehicles will be and the general utility and desirability of this technology. Not often included is information such as the fact the automotive industry is dominated by men with non-Native backgrounds. This impacts the development process by creating an environment that risks designing technology that does not include the distinct priorities and needs of groups such as women and Indigenous peoples.

This report provides a comprehensive review of existing or emerging research, policies, and regulations for the evolving AV/CV landscape focusing on both possible safety and security benefits and/or risks in relation to women and Indigenous peoples. In addition, it also explores issues identified in the research related to other segmentations of society, including low-income individuals and urban, suburban, and rural communities.

The project used academic databases and a systematic internet search to conduct a national and international environmental scan and analysis of published reports/articles including:

- The impact of introduction of AV/CVs onto public road-ways related to women and Indigenous peoples:
 - o including when they are driver's/operators of the AV/CV,
 - o passengers of an AV/CV (including driverless taxi/shuttle models),





- o or in the environment around AV/CVs (as a pedestrian, cyclist, other road user);
- Existing motor vehicle safety or emerging technology policy and/or regulations inclusive of identified population groups;
- Statistics for road users in Canada.

The report identifies areas that TC may explore for future research, policy analysis, and regulations. The goal is to facilitate the safe and equitable adoption of AV/CV technologies within Canada.





2.0: AV/CV Today

The first AV/CV technologies presented in the automotive industry were related to cruise control (CC), which controls the speed of the car for the driver, and adaptive cruise control (ACC), which controls the speed of the vehicle with the added function of controlling distance from the driver's vehicle to the vehicle in front of them. The first version of CC was introduced in 1958 by Chrysler (Lehman, 2014), while ACC was introduced into vehicles beginning in 1998 (Vollrath et al. 2010).

The Society of Automotive Engineers International (SAE) derived a six-level scale to measure the stages of automation in vehicles. They define level 0 automation features as being "limited to providing warning and momentary assistance" (SAE, 2018), which would refer to vehicles with safety features such as blind spot detection or lane departure warnings. Level 1 describes today's ACC, and is defined by the SAE as "steering <u>or</u> brake/acceleration support" (Society of Automotive Engineers International, 2018). The key implication of the Level 1 definition is that the AV system is responsible for either vehicle speed or direction, but not both.

Automotive companies are beginning to show signs of level 2 automation in their vehicles, which is defined as "steering and brake/acceleration support" (Society of Automotive Engineers International, 2018), and can be seen today in some of the vehicles produced by Tesla and Nissan. While level 2 vehicles are becoming more common, levels 3, 4 and 5 vehicles are not yet available to the general public nor permitted on public roads in nearly all cases. The SAE describes level 3 automation as "self-driving under limited conditions, but requiring drive takeover" (Society of Automotive Engineers International, 2018) and level 4 as "Self-driving under limited conditions" (Society of Automotive Engineers International, 2018). Finally, level 5





would be fully autonomous where the vehicle "drives under all conditions without the need for driver involvement" (Society of Automotive Engineers International, 2018).

When automotive companies add or change safety features on their vehicles, it typically takes three or more decades for the features to be widely in-use in the entire fleet of vehicles. According to Anderson et al., these types of new features would first appear on luxury cars as the older models are replaced with newer ones. Litman (2019) states that most new technologies require decades of technical development and market growth to saturate their potential markets, and in many cases, may never become universal. A significant barrier to wide use is that these new features are initially expensive and unreliable, which can prevent them from being immediately available to the general public.

The presence of fully autonomous vehicles in society will require many new policies and considerations and at the current stage of technological development, there is a small window of time. Assuming fully autonomous vehicles are available for commercial purchase starting in 2020, AV/CV technologies are not expected to come fully standard on new vehicles until the 2050s, and widespread use will not occur until the 2060s or later (Litman, 2019). This possible timeline for distribution can also be affected and lengthened by delayed commercial availability, difficulty solving technical problems, and/or higher than anticipated prices. This uncertainty makes it difficult to predict when fully autonomous vehicles could be available to the public, let alone widely available and affordable as well as in use within the vehicle fleet.





3.0: Gender and AV/CV

This section summarizes the research findings related to AV/CVs for females, including works focused on females as the drivers/operators of the vehicle, as passengers of the vehicle, as well as a variety of other possible interactions with AV/CVs such as being a pedestrian or the use of AV/CV by their family. The section concludes with a consideration of the intersections between gender nonbinary individuals and AV/CV, since there was not enough research into the relationship to warrant an entire independent section.

This review is complicated by the gender definition and methodology used by the authors of any given study. As a result, the terms "gender" and "sex" are used as distinct terms in this report. "Gender" will be used to discuss results where researchers have or are likely to have used a participant's personal/social gender identity associated with femininity or masculinity. "Sex" is used to describe findings where the researchers have or are likely to have used a biological sex identification method. The distinction between gender and sex is difficult to determine in the majority of research, since no methodology is found in many reports to indicate how "man" or "woman" had been determined. Self-declaration would denote gender identification while gender-markers on documentation like drivers' licences, barring individuals who have had theirs changed, would indicate sex. Unfortunately, the non-identification of intersex or non-binary gender people in nearly all research prevents an analysis using a broader definition of gender, and nonbinary individuals from being discussed at any length. For the purpose of this report, unless otherwise specified in in the text, gender rather than biological sex will be the referent for the word "women".

11





3.1 General Interest of Women in AV/CV

The research consistently shows that women are significantly less interested and more anxious regarding AV/CV as a concept than men. There are three major themes in the explanations for this strong difference in preferences regarding AV/CV technologies: emotional response, risk tolerance and perceived benefits.

In their research, Targhi (2017) establishes that people's willingness to use AV/CV is attributable to their perception, or emotional response. Whether someone identifies as an early adopter of AV/CV is strongly related to their feelings (Buckley, Kaye, & Pradhan, 2018), and women feel more negatively towards autonomous vehicles than men (Charness, Yoon, Souders, Stothart, & Yehnert, 2018; Hulse, Xie, & Galea, 2018; Pettigrew, Fritschi, & Norman, 2018). Payre et al (2014) and Charness et al (2018) suggest that this relationship could be due to males' higher tendency towards "sensation-seeking" behaviour.

Several studies have further investigated the emotional explanation for the difference in attitude and had similar conclusions. Women generally respond to AV/CVs with both less pleasure and more anxiety than men (Buckley et al., 2018; Hohenberger et al., 2016; Qu, Xu, Ge, Sun, & Zhang, 2019). Winter et al (2018), Anania et al (2018a) and Rice and Winter (2019) found that the emotions of anger and happiness, and sometimes fear mediate the opinions of women and men towards these vehicles.

Women are more concerned about safety, and are more likely to avoid risk-taking. Pflugfelder (2018), one of the few studies to consider autonomy less than level 5, found this to be the case for both autonomous and semi-autonomous vehicles, and Hudson et al (2019) found women to be less likely to trust robots in general. Men are greater risk-takers, and are therefore more likely to be early adopters of AV/CV (Payre, Cestac, & Delhomme, 2014; Rice & Winter,





2019; Wang & Zhao, 2019). This research does not make an explicit distinction between attitudes towards currently available and future autonomous technologies; rather it focuses solely on fully autonomous vehicles without mention of lesser degrees of autonomy. Familiarity with technology decreased perception of risk, so it is possible that women see the technologies available today as less risky than future AV/CV technologies, though this is conjecture based on their conclusions rather than something directly represented in the results. Furthermore, Hulse et al. (2018) found that American men are less likely to see autonomous vehicle technologies as risky, which further increases their willingness to use them.

A practical concern related to safety is perceived benefits, with women not seeing as many benefits of the technology as men do. For example, Qu et al (2019) found this to be the case for AV/CVs, and Acheampong and Cugurullo (2019) found this to be the case for specifically AV/CV technology as well as technological advancements in general. In contrast, Silberg at al., (2013) found women are more interested in AV/CV than men. However, their study employed focus groups and a small sample. Moreover, the difference found between women and men's interest was small and researchers have since agreed that this result was anomalous. The preponderance of evidence indicates that women are less interested in AV/CVs as a concept than men.

3.2 Women as the AV/CV Primary Users

The research has consistently shown that women are less interested in using these vehicles. However, it must be noted that researchers have seemingly ignored the intermediary stages of automation, focusing their studies almost solely on level 5 automation. Subsequent discussion in this section therefore pertains to women's view towards specifically level 5 AV/CV, not the lower degrees of automation.

13





The willingness to pay for autonomous capabilities is an area of significant research, with a consensus that men are willing to pay more than women (Bansal & Kockelman, 2018; Gkartzonikas & Gkritza, 2019; Hohenberger, Spörrle, & Welpe, 2016; Kyriakidis, Happee, & de Winter, 2015). However, this is a relative measure, since Litman (2019) found that this willingness to pay for autonomous capacity is generally low in the Canadian population overall. The majority of research done in this area is based in the United States, except for that of Targhi's (2017) study based in Alberta.

In a study to specifically look at how attitudes could change as a result of AV/CV technology, Payre et al. (2014) found a significant enthusiasm among men for being able to travel impaired (alcohol consumption), which was not found in women.

Some researchers has highlighted the potential for AV/CV technologies to increase mobility for older females, particularly since elderly women tend to stop driving sooner than men (Harper, Hendrickson, Mangones, & Samaras, 2016). It is suggested that these new technologies could alter this trend by increasing the licensed years for women and their mobility as they age.

3.3 Women as AV/CV Passengers

In addition to being drivers/operators of AV/CV vehicles, the advent of fully autonomous level 5 vehicles introduces the potential for women to be passengers or users of fully autonomous vehicles, such as those providing general transportation and emergency services. Again the research has focused on level 5 fully autonomous vehicles. For example, one study examined the use of fully autonomous ambulances and found that women are also less willing than men to ride in autonomous ambulances, but were more willing to ride in traditional nonautonomous ambulances (Winter et al, 2018).





In addition to making decisions around their own preferences, parents are also presented with decision regarding their children, and multiple researchers have studied the willingness of parents to let their children ride in AV/CVs. Lee and Mirman (2018) found that parents are generally reluctant, especially if the child is alone in the vehicle, and specifically, mothers are four times less likely than fathers. Hand and Lee (2018) came to a similar conclusion that, even among non-parents, women are less willing to allow children to ride in AV/CVs. Anania et al (2018a) came to a similar conclusion regarding autonomous school busses. This was the only available article that discussed the prospect of autonomous school busses and how they would be received by the population.

Overall, it is safe to conclude that women are less willing than men to be passengers in autonomous vehicles or allow their children to do so.

3.4 Females' Safety as Drivers or Passengers

Issues concerning overall and perceived safety are relevant for all vehicle occupants, including passengers and drivers. However, this is one area where aspects of gender vs sex identification must be considered. Studies of the perceptions of safety are reported on the basis of self-identified gender, while issues regarding the design of vehicle safety systems are driven by variations in the human body that are much closer tied to biological sex. This section provides results using both gender and sex terminology, but in order to clarify language, the term "women" will denote individuals who are biologically female—recognizing that this word is not perfectly correlated with those who identify themselves as such.

Both Acheampong & Cugurullo (2019) and Pflugfelder (2018) found that women feel less safe using AV/CV than men, and Koglbauer et al (2018) reached a similar conclusion in people's responses to experience with autonomous emergency brake (AEB) systems. According





Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire

to Bansal and Kockelman (2018), while 55% of those who identified their gender as women, are likely to see safety as the biggest concern with AV/CV, only 37% of men feel the same way. Females have good reasons to feel this way considering the male bias in the development of vehicles and the implications of biological difference between the sexes.

Sufficient evidence exists highlighting the male-default approach to research that pervades the scientific community and has led to harmful data gaps which can significantly affect women's health (Perez, 2019). More specifically, the male-dominated nature of transportrelated professions risks serious oversights in AV/CV development due to normative masculinity (Pflugfelder 2018; Perez, 2019). For example, Canadian crash protection policy, which applies to autonomous vehicle development, was only adjusted in July 2018 to test female crash test dummies in the driver's seat instead of only ever in the passenger seat (Motor Vehicle Standards, Research and Development Branch, 2018). In their analysis of the relationship between sex and autonomous vehicles, Pflugfelder (2018) argues: "Female drivers may have good reason to believe that autonomous vehicles are not being designed with them in mind, in part because existing automobiles have not often been designed with them in mind." (pp. 106).

Motion sickness has been a significant topic of discussion regarding popular use of autonomous vehicles since drivers, who formerly did not suffer from it due to their ability to anticipate changes in acceleration, will now become susceptible to it (Diels & Bos, 2016; Iskander et al., 2019; Perez, 2019). Women are more at risk of motion sickness and thus, will be more negatively affected by this change than men (Diels & Bos, 2016; Iskander et al., 2019; Perez, 2019). The reasons for this are not fully understood, as the reasons behind motion sickness itself are not well-researched (Diels & Bos, 2016; Iskander et al., 2019). However, there is





evidence that women's body sway patterns, which vary in conjunction with susceptibility to motion sickness over the menstrual cycle, could be the root cause (Perez, 2019).

Women's safety in traditional vehicles is significant for autonomous ones since they both share the same production and evaluative standards. Unfortunately, design and safety evaluation in vehicles based on male body proportions persists to this day. Until 2011, crash test female dummies did not exist, and even now, they tend to be scaled-down male dummies rather than representative of female body proportions (Perez, 2019). Current Canadian testing standards for automobiles call for use of a 50th percentile male dummy and a 5th percentile female one (Motor Vehicle Standards, Research and Development Branch, 2018). The male dummy is designed to be the size of a median adult male, while the female dummy is designed to be smaller than 95% of women. This female dummy, weighing 46.7-51.25 kg and being 139.7-150 cm tall, is not a sufficient representation of female drivers and, to compound the issue, is used only occasionally in testing (Motor Vehicle Standards, Research and Development Branch, 2018).

When asked to justify this gross under-representation of women, Suzanne Tylko, Chief of Crashworthiness Research at TC, claimed that the sheer complexity of human bodies makes it impossible to test for all possible variances (Sommerfeld, 2016). However, while testing all possible bone densities, for example, would indeed be excessive and an illogical standard, writing off half the population as too complicated is an unreasonable burden to place on women (Perez, 2019). Perhaps the best evidence that this testing approach endangers women is, as Perez (2019) states, "when a woman is involved in a car crash, she is 47% more likely to be seriously injured than a man, and 71% more likely to be moderately injured, even when researchers control for factors such as height, weight, seat-belt usage, and crash intensity. She is also 17% more likely to die" (pp. 227-228 (eBook)).





Another way that women are placed at risk is inaccurate testing of airbags. Although they are frequently lifesaving and have advanced far since their initial introduction, there have been cases of people dying specifically as a result of the airbag deployment (German, Dalmotas, Tylko, Comeau, & Monk, 2003). Transport Canada (2009) claims the victims have no unifying factor other than sitting too close to the wheel. However, investigation of the supporting evidence shows that "all four of the fully-restrained, fatally injured drivers were female, of short stature, and had their seats adjusted to forward-of-middle positions" (German et al., 2003, pp. 15-16). Women are on average shorter, and so "tend to sit further forward when driving", making them "out of position drivers" (Perez, 2019, pp.228 (eBook)). While airbag safety has improved in the past decades, close proximity to the wheel remains a greater risk factor to women than men (Perez, 2019).

Women must be considered and properly accounted for at all stages of vehicle development. Existing standards apply to today's increasingly autonomous vehicles, and it appears they will continue to do so beyond level 2 and towards higher levels of autonomy. As a result, physical endangerment of females disproportionate to males in today's vehicles will continue in AV/CVs unless standards are re-evaluated. It is up to designers to mitigate motion sickness risk, but their work should include research into the factors which cause it to appear more in women so as to not inhibit that population from fully partaking in AV/CV. Additionally, dummy standards must be updated to accurately reflect the entire adult population rather than just half.





3.5 Vulnerable Road Users

This report defines vulnerable road users as any non-driving person making use of the road alongside vehicles. Examples of these vulnerable users include pedestrians, cyclists, motorcyclists, and other individuals near the roads.

To date, there has been limited research addressing interactions of AV/CV with vulnerable road users (Straub & Schaefer, 2019). The primary research thrust has been into drivers' opinions on autonomous technology, but other road users tend to perceive AV/CV as less useful and have more concerns for their interactions with the vehicles than drivers (Qu et al., 2019). Regarding people who do not drive, men have been found to be more receptive than women, paralleling the results found for gender differences in overall opinion on AV/CV (Deb et al., 2017). The explanation posited for this relationship is that women's interpersonal socialization makes them uncomfortable interacting with a driverless vehicle, or at least one where the person in the driver's seat is not in control (Deb et al., 2017).

Regarding typical pedestrian behaviour, it appears that men are at higher risk than women, as they accept a smaller critical gap between them and oncoming traffic when deciding to cross a street, but may still take a longer time to cross than women (Deb, Strawderman, & Carruth, 2018; Rodríguez Palmeiro et al., 2018). However, this is where differences between men and women end. In an experiment to test possible communication methods between autonomous vehicles and pedestrians, Deb et al (2018) found no gender differences in preferred means.

AV/CVs must be able to identify and predict the actions of all road users they encounter, so developers must be careful to include all possible human shapes (Ess, Schindler, Leibe, &





Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire

Van Gool, 2010). If implicit biases are included during the vehicle's programming process, then people could be at serious risk when interacting with them.

3.6 Shared Autonomous Vehicle Services

A shared autonomous vehicle (SAV) is a distinct ownership and use model for AV/CVs and refers specifically to a particular model of ownership and usability of AV/CV vehicle through a vehicle sharing service. A privately-owned AV (PAV) would fill the role of most of today's vehicles, with the only change in use being the move to the AV role as driver. Under the SAV model, people would own personal or family AV/CVs and use them whenever they wish, paying for fuel and upkeep. A SAV model would be closer to today's ridesharing services such as Uber or Lyft, only without the driver, or shared vehicle services such as VirtuCar.

In an SAV service model, users would summon an autonomous vehicle when needed, potentially sharing some or all of the ride with other users. Payment could be done on a ride-byride basis, a subscription-based system, or some combination thereof. The growing popularity of ridesharing and vehicle-sharing today indicates that the introduction of AV/CVs will affect this market.

It is important to pay particular attention to SAVs in relation to women in order to understand the barriers or opportunities that will arise in attempting to implement SAVs as a transportation alternative. Based on the current research, SAVs appear to be the application of AV/CVs with the greatest socially optimal outcomes. Lavieri et al (2017) found that a system predominantly consisting of PAVs is likely to increase the empty vehicle-miles travelled (VMT), increasing both traffic congestion and emissions. On the other hand, shared vehicles may reduce both of these as well as parking space requirements. Anderson et al (2014) found that vehicle ownership would decline if driverless taxis became available as a practical alternative. To





quantify the effect, Parida et al (2019) found that "by allowing household vehicles to serve multiple residents, [...] they could reduce vehicle ownership up to 43% and increase travel per vehicle up to 75%, but these impacts are difficult to predict" (pp. 322).

To benefit fully from the possibilities of SAVs, companies must find a way for more women to be more interested in this idea of AV/CV technology usage, otherwise this system will not be successful within society. The literature is split on how women compare to men in their willingness to use SAVs.

Some studies found that women were more likely than men to use shared services. For example, Bansal and Kockelman (2018) found this to be the case, although their study was the only study to find a direct link. It has been fairly well established that car users will continue to use their present mode of ownership, even with the shift from traditional to autonomous cars (Lavieri et al., 2017; Bansal & Kockelman, 2018; Pettigrew et al., 2018). Since women are slightly more likely to use ridesharing and carpooling as a transportation method, it suggests that women may be more inclined to use SAV when available (Kooti et al., 2017; Matsuo, 2019). Additionally, people who currently walk, bike, or use public transport are more likely to take advantage of SAVs (Lavieri et al., 2017). Since these modes of transportation are more common among women versus men, female interest in shared services is likely to be higher (Perez, 2019). Finally, SAV is a more environmentally friendly alternative to private ownership of AV/CV (Lavieri et al., 2017). Since women have demonstrated a greater preference for greener vehicles than men, this factor could influence women towards using SAV (Lavieri et al., 2017; Sovacool & Axsen, 2018; Acheampong & Cugurullo, 2019). This evidence, both direct and indirect, seems to point to women being more likely to embrace SAV services than men.





However, there has also been significant research which points to women being less likely to use SAV. This relationship was found by both Maurer et al (2016) and Targhi (2017) to be dependent on number of children, household size, and income. Ge et al (2016) found that discrimination female riders may face with existing ridesharing services such as UberX and Lyft may discourage women from using them today, reducing their usage of SAV in the future. The discrimination was based on the fact that drivers took woman riders on longer, and thus more expensive, rides (Ge et al 2016). However, the researchers were primarily focusing on race in their work, so they did not investigate this finding further. The most significant factor found predicting lower usage by women is what kind of drive SAVs are used and marketed for. Shared vehicle systems are more likely to be marketed and designed for commuting rather than other forms of trips, but women are less likely to use them for a daily commute (Nazari, Noruzoliaee, & Mohammadian, 2018; Lavieri & Bhat, 2019). Not only do women overall spend less time commuting, but they also tend to trip-chain, combining errands and family care trips with their commute as needs arise (Hudson, Orviska, & Hunady, 2019; Lavieri & Bhat, 2019; Perez, 2019). This tendency discourages them from carpooling or using other shared services for commutes, since the fluctuating and time-sensitive nature of trip-chained tasks makes them non-ideal for a transportation system that is, in part, dependent on others.

Despite the mixed research, there are some key takeaways. Pettigrew et al (2018) directly state that the preference is uncertain but emphasized that knowing who is interested in SAVs is important to be able to ensure adoption of this new technology. It appears that women are more likely than men to adopt SAVs rather than privately owned vehicles, but only for certain kinds of travel. If shared services are implemented with a focus on use for commutes, men will likely be the majority of users, but if they are framed as an option for social trips or other everyday drives,





Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire

then female usage will be noticeably higher. This fact reinforces the need to encourage women to trust autonomous vehicles in general, as, if women do not adopt SAV, then a broader societal shift towards ridesharing from privately-owned vehicles will be significantly more difficult.

3.7 Gender Perceptions in Automobility

The role of gender stereotypes is significant in the development of AV/CV due to the male dominance of the automotive industry, as well as automobility's long history of association with masculine identity (Perez, 2019; Sovacool & Axsen, 2018). Transport in general, and particularly the automotive industry, are male dominated. In other words, the majority of people developing, programming, and testing autonomous vehicles are men (Perez, 2019). This skew means that there is a significant risk of the gender biases of those individuals, especially the programmers, being included in supposedly neutral processes (Hildebrand & Sheller, 2018). Algorithms naturally carry the implicit biases of their coders, which Danks and London (2017) point out is significant in the realm of AV/CV. Howard and Borenstein (2018) take this idea further, concluding that implicit bias in data skews artificial intelligence (AI) decisions along those lines, requiring autonomous vehicles to be analyzed for implicit bias and be subject to rigorous ethical scrutiny. This bias may appear in many different ways; however, the AV/CV ethical question which has seen the most discourse, the moral and ethical dilemma of how these vehicles should prioritize lives in a crash situation, is not likely to be one of them, as women have been found to not be different from men in their responses to such dilemmas (Smith, 2019).

Beyond ethics, the issue and perpetuation of gender stereotypes are also highly relevant. Cars have long been framed as masculine, a view which persists to this day (Sovacool & Axsen, 2018). However, the introduction of AV/CV will result in a shift in the gendered traits associated with vehicles. Male-associated traits such as control, self-determination, and driving fun will be





lost as AV/CVs progressively control more vehicle functions previously commanded by drivers (Balkmar & Mellstrom, 2018). The shift in masculinity has been given different names in the two articles published on this issue, but both have the same essence. Balkmar and Mellstrom's (2018) "working class" to "white collar" and Redshaw's (2018) "combustion" to "hydraulic" masculinity shifts describe a change away from more aggressive male traits being attributed to automobility and towards more controlled and sophisticated traits. People strongly associate gendered stereotypes with vehicles and, while these traits may change with the introduction of AV/CVs, they will likely continue to exist.

This fluctuation in gendering affords an opportunity to shift gender norms to a more egalitarian position. An experiment by Lee et al (2019) found that people are more likely to perceive using an AV/CV system as easier if the systems voice agent follows expected gendered roles, informative male and social female, than if they do not. Additionally, Niu et al (2018) found that people are more likely to trust AV/CVs which are treated as human-like rather than as inanimate objects, with traits like faces, names, genders, and personalities. However, while users apply their cultural stereotypes on the systems with which they interact, those systems can also be used to influence those same stereotypes in turn (Lee et al., 2019). When designing user interfaces for AV/CVs, it is up to producers to decide the amount to which they subscribe to traditional gender roles. What they choose could have a long-term impact on gendered stereotypes surrounding cars and automobility.

Unfortunately, preliminary advertising for AV/CVs indicates a maintenance of the status quo on this front. In concept advertisements for future autonomous technologies, both Nissan and Volvo have shifted fully to the newer set of masculine associations (Hildebrand & Sheller, 2018). Men are in the primary seat (no longer driver's seat) in large areas with no surrounding





Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire

traffic, demonstrating mastery over their environment (Hildebrand & Sheller, 2018). Nissan's slogan in their advertisements of a "perfect partnership of man and machine" not only clearly demonstrates their gendered assumptions, but communicates the equality of both elements in their conception (Hildebrand & Sheller, 2018). In contrast, when women are included in advertisements for assistive technologies like AV/CV or even parking-assist, they are in crowded environments, implying their reliance on the technology in an imbalanced relationship (Redshaw, 2018). Furthermore, women in these advertisements are often paired with a tagline involving the word "sexy", so in such cases, the women are not included to represent end-users but the slogan itself to sell the technology to men (Redshaw, 2018).

Although the significant shift from traditional to self-driving vehicles presents an opportunity to affect gender stereotypes and re-gender transportation as a whole, the industry appears content to perpetuate the strong association between masculinity and vehicles. For instance, very few, if any, automobile commercials feature a pregnant woman driving.

3.8 Gender Nonbinary Individuals

Gender does not exist only as a binary between man and women, but on a spectrum that has only recently received widespread acknowledgement. There has been no research done on the implications of AV/CV for gender non-binary individuals to date.

By and large, researchers limit themselves to a binary understanding of gender when conducting their research, which prevents them from finding any information on nonbinary individuals. In some cases, individuals identifying themselves outside the binary model may be written off during analysis, as in the case of Acheampong & Cugurullo (2019). In others, this information is lost in the data coding stage, such as in Krueger et al (2016) where "one respondent indicated to be of other gender", but "this observation was assigned to the female





Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire category" (pp. 347). This example demonstrates how the extremely limited framework that

researchers impose on respondents' gender can affect the results they obtain.

Not all researchers limit themselves to the gender binary in their analyses, but they are a minority. Notably, both Hohenberger et al (2016) and Pflugfelder (2018) use gender-inclusive language into their AV/CV research. For example, Hohenberger et al (2016) specify "biological sex" when referring to men and women, even going so far as to use the phrase "the two dominant biological sexes", acknowledging the existence of intersex individuals (pp. 375).

The only specific element of AV/CV which has a demonstrated relevance to nonbinary individuals is the gendering of the vehicles themselves as they are attributed human-like qualities. Since people have a strong tendency to attribute gender to autonomous technology, and even trust it more when they have done so, there is an opportunity for greater nonbinary representation in the public eye (Maurer, Gerdes, Lenz, & Winner, 2016). Corporations, however, are unlikely to do this.

Nonbinary gender has only recently entered the public consciousness, so it is not surprising that minimal research has been done to find connections between it and AV/CVs. In order for any meaningful conclusions to be reached, researchers must expand their gender frameworks to allow for more diverse identities to be included.





4.0: Indigenous Individuals and AV/CV

As of September 2019, there has been no research examining Indigenous communities of any colonized nation and their interest or concerns regarding AV/CV technologies. When working with Indigenous populations, frameworks and concepts originating in the dominant Canadian culture cannot simply be applied to Indigenous peoples. Therefore, it is necessary to apply a cultural competence framework, such as that defined in *Standards and Indicators for Cultural Competence in Social Work Practice* by the National Association of Social Workers as

The process by which individuals and systems respond respectfully and effectively to people of all cultures, languages, classes, races, ethnic backgrounds, religions, spiritual traditions, immigration status, and other diversity factors in a manner that recognizes, affirms, and values the worth of individuals, families, and communities and protects and preserves the dignity of each (pp. 13).

Therefore, if researchers have an interest in the possibility of a connection, it is important that they remain culturally competent when working with the Indigenous peoples. Researchers will also have to take into consideration that the Indigenous populations may have different priorities when it comes to transport other than having access to AV/CV technologies, problems such as "dirt roads and broken bridges" (Arizona State Legislature, 2014).

As a result, when doing research that includes the Indigenous population, we must also follow the principle of the 4 R's; relational accountability, respectful representation, reciprocity and rights & regulations. These principles were originally written by Renee Pualani Louis, and are now used by Carleton University's 'Community First' research ethics. These ethics help to assure that research is done in a balanced way that respects the Indigenous population and does not automatically orient itself from a western-based view. The 4 R's work together to assure that





Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire

both parties in the research benefit from the process and the results. *Relational accountability* is best understood as having interdependent accountability between all those involved in any given research project with regards to the evolution of the project and its knowledge base. *Respectful representation* is how the researchers represent the information they are using and being understanding of the decisions that Indigenous peoples make about what knowledge to share and when they want to provide it. In addition to *reciprocity* that is about making sure that the Indigenous populations benefit just as much as the researchers do from the project being conducted. Finally, *rights and regulations* involves the ability for researchers to recognize that the Indigenous population has their own protocols about participating in research. It is important to both recognize and respect these protocols, and prioritize the collaboration between the Indigenous people and the researchers conducting the project.

Maurer et al (2016) say that the ethicality of an AV's decisions is judged based on "the standards and ethics of the society in which they operate", indicating that there is a socio-cultural distinction in ethical decision-making (pp. 87). On a more explicit level, Anania et al have demonstrated in two studies (2018a; 2018b) that adults from India, a collectivist culture, have different attitudes towards AV/CV than adults from the United States, an individualistic culture. These results indicate a clear possibility that Canadian Indigenous peoples would have a different take on AV/CV and their ethical judgements than the dominant colonial population. This possibility warrants research, seeing as none has been done at the time of writing.





5.0: Statistics on Road Users in Canada

There is a significant lack of Canadian data regarding active driver demographics, e.g. what percentage of the drivers on the road are men, women, or other. The closest accessible proxy for driver proportion is the number of active driver's licenses, which is reported nationally and in some cases provincially. This measure is not a perfect proxy, since it does not account for how much individuals drive (e.g. someone who got a licence and never drove again would appear the same as someone who drives for work) or individuals who drive unlicensed. Nor do licenses provide an accurate measure of either gender or sex. The M or F "gender" marker on licenses is subject to petition for change, so while in most cases it indicates biological sex (e.g. cis-gendered people, nonbinary or transgender people who have chosen not to change it, or those who wish to do so but have not yet), in others it indicates gender, meaning it measures both gender and sex, thus representing neither in its entirety. Since it is, however, predominantly a measure of sex due to the low instance rate of changes to "gender" markers, that is the language which will be used in this section. Some large-scale data gathered are sex-segregated, but others are not, preventing meaningful sex analysis of much of these datasets. As Perez (2019) says, "transport authorities are compounding the existing gender data gap by failing to separate the data they do have by sex" (pp. 54 (eBook)). Available statistics universally measure both sex and gender on a traditional binary model, so no data is available regarding non-binary or even intersex drivers.

Across Canada in 2017, according to Transport Canada (2019a), there were over 13.4 million male and 12.6 million female licensed drivers, making a nearly equal driver population of 51.4% men and 48.6% women. This proportional distribution varies between 46.7-49.9% female across age cohorts with no significant trend associated with age. Province-specific data is





unreliably available. In some cases no licence registration data is accessible, such as Nova Scotia and PEI, while in other cases like BC the data is available but not sex-segregated (Highway Engineering Services: Road Safety, 2006; Government of British Columbia, 2017; Government of Prince Edward Island, 2017). In those provinces where sex-segregated data is available, the driver distribution by sex parallels the federal data (Road Safety Research Office, 2014; Saskatchewan Government Insurance, 2015; Manitoba Public Insurance, 2017; Société de l'assurance automobile du Québec, 2018; Government of Alberta, 2019).

Overall, according to the number of registered licenses, women make up slightly less than half of drivers today. There are currently no measures in place to record the actual amount driven by all individuals, so the exact proportion of VMT cannot be determined. There is also no data available regarding the number of non-driving road users such as pedestrians and cyclists.

According to 2016 census data from Statistics Canada (2017), at that time there were about 1.7 million people in the country who identify as Aboriginal, making up 4.9% of the Canadian population. Information on Indigenous road users is even sparser than women since there is no public record of how many Indigenous individuals hold valid drivers' licenses, let alone what proportion of road users they constitute on any given day.

It would be in the best interest of future advancement in this area if transport data was gender-disaggregated, or at least more reliably sex-disaggregated. Reliable provincial-level information on licensed drivers is necessary to better understand the landscape of transport in anticipation autonomous of vehicles. Information on Indigenous drivers will be more complicated to track in a sensitive but legitimate manner, but attempts must be made to do so.





6.0: Other segmentations

There are particular demographics which are independent from the groupings of women or Indigenous peoples, but are still relevant to understanding those relationships. These factors are distinct from either group, but intersectional trends in segments of identity make their inclusion valuable for this project.

6.1 Low Income

In today's society, one way to measure the socioeconomic status of the population is by using the Low Income Measure After Tax (LIM-AT), this is explained as "as a fixed percentage (50%) of median adjusted after-tax income of households observed at the person level, where 'adjusted' indicates that a household's needs are taken into account" (Statistics Canada, 2016). According to the LIM-AT, women are more financially disadvantaged than men in Canada. While 12.0% of men between the ages of 18-64 are low-income, according to LIM-AT 13.8% of women are identified as low-income (Statistics Canada, 2016). The disparity is even larger for seniors 65 and over, with 12.5% of men and 16.7% of women respectively being low-income (Statistics Canada, 2016). This is even more significant when considering the Indigenous population in comparison to the population at large. According to LIM-AT, 14.2% of the whole population is classified as low-income, while 23.6% of Indigenous individuals are. The whole population percentage includes Indigenous peoples, so the disparity between Indigenous and non-Indigenous individuals could be even higher than apparent in these numbers.

Like women, low-income families are not risk-takers (Wang & Zhao, 2019), so their interest in AV technologies is reduced. To compound the issue, Gkartzonikas and Gkritza (2019) discuss how people with higher household incomes are more willing to spend their money on AV technologies.





A link can be drawn between higher-use of public transport and an individual being lowincome. The high expenses that come along with owning and operating a vehicle make it difficult for those falling in the low-income bracket to do so. One draw of public transport is that people execute other tasks throughout their commute, for example texting, sending emails and getting work tasks finished (Anderson et al, 2014). As AV/CVs become available for those with more disposable income, ridership of public transit will decrease (Anderson et al, 2014). This will result in some combination of increased fares and/or reduced service by transit systems, both of which negatively impact the ability of low-income individuals to travel (Anderson et al, 2014).

Furthermore, in the cases where people choose to own a vehicle, there is a direct correlation between an individual's socioeconomic status and the safety features included in their car. As companies add more features to their vehicles to bring them closer to being autonomous only those with higher incomes will be able to afford to purchase these vehicles initially. According to Litman (2019), if an average middle-income family wanted to buy a new AV, it probably would not be before the 2040s or 2050s, and for lower-income families it would be even later since they would need to wait for "used" AV/CVs to be available for purchase.

Overall, this evidence shows that interest in and ability to partake in AV/CV are disproportional among different income levels, especially effecting women and Indigenous peoples because of the socioeconomic inequalities that exist within society.

6.2 Urban, Suburban, and Rural Communities

The area in which an individual lives can impact whether they consider the idea of AV/CV and are willing to use them when they become available. People live in communities that are considered urban, suburban or rural, depending on how built and central the surrounding





environment is. Researchers have compared the opinions of Canadians in these different communities to see their level of interest in AV/CV technologies. None of this research has identified any sub-groups within the communities (Indigenous, immigrant, etc) nor is it clear that any specific sub-groups were included in or excluded from the research. As an example, although many Indigenous individuals live in rural areas, there is no indication that they have even been included in the aggregate results of research into rural perspectives. In addition, the opinion of other rural communities cannot be generalized and assumed as the opinion of the rural Indigenous communities.

Work by Lavieri et al (2017) and Deb et al (2017) says that residents in urban areas are more likely to adopt AV/CV than suburban and rural residents. This is similar to Bansal and Kockelman (2018) who say that people in urban areas are more interested in AVs than others. Research into these populations also looked into the favouring of shared service models in comparison to private ownership. Lavieri et al. (2017) found that not only do urban individuals show more interest in early adoption, but also in shared-based models of AV technologies.

Rural residents include both females and people identifying as Indigenous, to a limited extent, this analysis demonstrates a likelihood that rural resident females and Indigenous peoples are less receptive to AV/CV than their urban counterparts. However, the rural population cannot be equated with the Indigenous population, so this relationship must be treated as a suggestion of further research and not as a conclusion.





7.0: Recommendations and Further Research

Through a comprehensive review of all the related literature, it is clear that interest in more advanced AV/CV features and the importance of safety are directly related to gender. Therefore, gender has a recognizable impact on the way individuals interact with these technologies. Furthermore, the research demonstrates that vehicles are not made or tested with women in mind, compromising the safety of women in their own vehicles on a daily basis. Companies must begin to safety-test normal vehicles with women in mind, so that when AV/CVs are tested they will be safe for all Canadians.

In addition, there is a significant literature gap pertaining to the direct relationship between AV/CV technologies and Indigenous peoples in Canada. The lack of research regarding Indigenous populations and their interest in AV/CV technologies spans around the world. Furthermore, as a society, we must ensure that Indigenous communities are included when discussing AV/CV technologies, in order to avoid the assumption that they share a strong desire to distribute AV/CV into the Canadian society.

Further research is needed to better understand how to encourage people, especially women, to use AV/CV. Targeted policies will be able to both increase adoption and help shift people to the societally optimal outcome of widespread SAV usage (Pettigrew et al., 2018). There are many possibilities for women presented by AV/CV. However, these possibilities will not be seen in practice without action encouraging women's adoption of AV/CVs.

There are a couple of different factors which limit adoption, mainly centring around lack of trust in automation and safety concerns (Körber, Baseler, & Bengler, 2018; Nazari et al., 2018). Significantly, women's reluctance to use AV/CV is a barrier to introducing and popularizing them (Rice & Winter, 2019). Awareness campaigns can increase the level of





information people have on AV/CV (Bansal & Kockelman, 2018). These would both allow the government to shape the public conception of autonomous vehicles and increase the likelihood of their acceptance via greater knowledge and interaction (Penmetsa, Adanu, Wood, Wang, & Jones, 2019). Targeting women's concerns over AV/CV in particular will help to eliminate the difference between men and women in their likelihood to adopt these new technologies. Hohenberger et al (2016) found that addressing anxiety-related effects reduces the gender

difference in young people.

Campaigns should aim to evoke positive emotions and feelings of security (Hohenberger et al., 2016). They also suggest the inclusion of emergency takeover buttons and implementation of end-user training to ease anxiety (Hohenberger et al., 2016). Lee & Mirman (2018) similarly suggest targeting practical considerations in awareness campaigns. Factors like reliability and safety are additionally important (Stoiber, Schubert, Hoerler, & Burger, 2019). Such efforts will benefit all users, while carrying the benefit of increasing the likelihood of adoption by women. Automotive safety standards need to include women equally alongside men, with a "focus on user-centred, iterative testing with a broad range of human bodies and performances in mind" (Pflugfelder, 2018, pp. 108). For women, increased perception of safety increases their receptivity toward the entire technology. Therefore, alongside improving women's health outcomes, this altered approach would aid in the overall adoption of AV/CV (Deb et al., 2018).

In order to encourage widespread adoption of AV/CV technology, further research is needed into a few key areas. First, in order to develop optimal public awareness campaigns, researchers must determine exactly what messages are needed to encourage women to partake in the technology equally alongside men. Second, more representative safety regulations need to be developed in order to eliminate the disproportionate risk that women face in vehicles. Finally,

35





Capteurs et analytique de suivi mobilité-mémoire

pilot research is needed into how nonbinary individuals relate to all the issues discussed in this report so as to gain a more complete understanding of the needs of the population at large. Further analysis of intersectional identities with regards to women could be a beneficial topic for future research. Significant intersections could include gender and disability, age, or new Canadian status.

Popularizing SAV will be more difficult than doing so for private AV/CV for a few reasons. First, changing to a primarily shared vehicle system is a substantial shift away from how people currently view automobility, which will make it difficult to introduce the concept in place of already popular private ownership (Sovacool & Axsen, 2018). Second, SAVs will likely be more expensive than private ownership for people travelling more than 5000 km a year, and will be less comfortable and private as well (Litman, 2019). Third, several large companies have already begun to advertise future autonomous technologies, and none of them are including SAVs in promotional materials (Hildebrand & Sheller, 2018). Without imminent information, they will have complete control over the AV/CV narrative (Pettigrew et al., 2018).

There are actions which the government can take to encourage SAV uptake, however. Pettigrew et al state that "it is in governments' interests to encourage and facilitate a swift migration to a shared autonomous fleet and reduce the likelihood of widespread private ownership", and that this can be achieved through careful subsidies and taxes to signal relative benefits to consumers (Pettigrew et al., 2018). Ensuring that SAV marketing targets more functions than just commuting will additionally increase its adoption, as that would ensure women are not excluded from the new systems.

Further research is required on this front as well. A greater understanding of women's travel patterns, especially in regard to trip-chaining, would enable SAV systems to be more





effective for all possible users. Additionally, Targhi recommends research to estimate the fleet size needed to service SAV demand so as to ensure that systems are accurately sized when they do become available for users.

Public communication regarding AV/CVs will be highly interconnected between private corporations and different levels of government. Advertisement is likely to be predominantly private-driven, so it is necessary to encourage socially optimal representation. The most effective method of encouragement is likely to be financial, given the profit-driven nature of industry. For less financially-motivated public information dissemination, government-run campaigns will be beneficial. Once SAVs enter the market, similar steps should be taken in order to nudge the new industry towards the representation and approach determined in this report to be the most socially effective.

Information on Indigenous peoples' stance regarding AV/CV is both strongly needed and severely lacking. As a significant and unique part of the Canadian population, their voices must be heard on this issue in order to correctly formulate relevant policy. One core debate around autonomous technology is the question of ethical decision-making and how such vehicles should behave in a crash scenario. Although there has been no research done on Indigenous opinions on AV/CV and their ethical implications, there is evidence to support that different cultural origin results in different ideas on what is or is not ethical behaviour. Therefore, there is a clear possibility that Canadian Indigenous peoples would have a different take on AV/CV and their ethical judgements than the dominant colonial population. Before any policy on this front is developed, researchers must determine where these cultural distinctions lie and how best to accommodate them in the implementation of autonomous vehicles.

37





Since further research involving Indigenous peoples in this area will be starting from nothing, we must begin simply. We recommend conducting public opinion research into Indigenous perspectives on AV/CV in order to determine their level of interest in the technologies and gain an understanding of their priorities. Beyond initial opinion research, the sections detailed in this report regarding women can provide a framework for areas worth investigating. As found above, these sections include physical safety; interactions with AV/CVs as vulnerable road users; perspective on SAVs and their use models; and perceptions of AV/CVs, which will likely have cultural significance. Using the pattern found in gender-based research provides insight into directions worth pursuing.

Putting it simply, the social implications of AV/CV, commonly termed as "driverless cars" are not well-understood today. To quote Peter W. Singer, quoted in *Autonomous Driving: Technical, Legal, and Social Aspects*, "We are still at the 'horseless carriage' stage of this technology, describing these technologies as what they are not, rather than wrestling with what they truly are" (Maurer et al, 2016, pp. 81). Extensive research is needed into all the implications AV/CVs will have for people in society today, so that we are as prepared as possible for the introduction of increasingly autonomous vehicles.



8.0: Glossary



ACC	Adaptive Cruise Control
AEB	Autonomous Emergency Brake
AI	Artificial Intelligence
AV/CV	Autonomous Vehicle/Connected Vehicle
CC	Cruise Control
LIM-AT	Low Income Measure After Tax
PAV	Privately-owned AV
SAE	Society of Automotive Engineers
SAV	Shared Autonomous Vehicle
TC	Transport Canada
VMT	Vehicle Miles Travelled





9.0: References

Acheampong, R. A., & Cugurullo, F. (2019). Capturing the behavioural determinants behind the adoption of autonomous vehicles: Conceptual frameworks and measurement models to predict public transport, sharing and ownership trends of self-driving cars. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 62, 349–375.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2019.01.009

Adnan, N., Md Nordin, S., bin Bahruddin, M. A., & Ali, M. (2018). How trust can drive forward the user acceptance to the technology? In-vehicle technology for autonomous vehicle.
 Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice, 118, 819–836.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.10.019

AGRICULTURE SECRETARY VILSACK ANNOUNCES \$4 MILLION IN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT FUNDING FOR NATIVE AMERICAN COMMUNITIES, RURAL TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENTS. (2009, September 24). *States News Service*. Retrieved from <u>https://link.galegroup.com/apps/doc/A216134768/AONE?u=ocul_carleton&sid=AONE&</u> xid=7f12803d

All automatic Nissan Qashqais available with Pro Pilot. (2019, June 27). Retrieved September 13, 2019, from Just-auto.com website: <u>https://link-galegroup-</u>

com.proxy.library.carleton.ca/apps/doc/A591078417/AONE?sid=lms

Anania, E. C., Rice, S., Walters, N. W., Pierce, M., Winter, S. R., & Milner, M. N. (2018b). The effects of positive and negative information on consumers' willingness to ride in a driverless vehicle. *Transport Policy*, 72, 218–224.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2018.04.002





- Anania, E. C., Rice, S., Winter, S. R., Milner, M. N., Walters, N. W., & Pierce, M. (2018a). Why People Are Not Willing to Let Their Children Ride in Driverless School Buses: A Gender and Nationality Comparison. *Social Sciences*, 7(3), 34.
- Anderson, J. M., Nidhi, K., Stanley, K. D., Sorensen, P., Samaras, C., & Oluwatola, O. A.
 (2014). Autonomous Vehicle Technology: A Guide for Policymakers. Rand Corporation.
- Auto Industry: Canadian sales remain hot: [Final Edition]. (1999, May 5). *Times Colonist; Victoria, B.C.*, p. C11 / FRONT.
- Babulal, G. M., Williams, M. M., Stout, S. H., & Roe, C. M. (2018). Driving Outcomes among
 Older Adults: A Systematic Review on Racial and Ethnic Differences over 20 Years.
 Geriatrics (Basel, Switzerland), 3(1), 12. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/geriatrics3010012</u>
- Balkmar, D., & Mellstrom, U. (2018). Masculinity and Autonomous Vehicles: A Degendered or Resegregated Future System of Automobility? *Transfers: Interdisciplinary Journal of Mobility Studies*, 8(1), 44-. Retrieved from Academic OneFile.
- Bansal, P., & Kockelman, K. M. (2018). Are we ready to embrace connected and self-driving vehicles? A case study of Texans. *Transportation*, 45(2), 641–675. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11116-016-9745-z
- Barcelona, P. C. in, & Tokyo, K. I. in. (2016, December 17). Nissan faces safety concerns over driverless plans. *Financial Times (FT.Com)*. Retrieved from <u>http://global.factiva.com/redir/default.aspx?P=sa&an=FTCOM00020161218ecci00001&</u> cat=a&ep=ASE
- Becker, F., & Axhausen, K. W. (2017). Literature review on surveys investigating the acceptance of automated vehicles. *Transportation*, 44(6), 1293–1306. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11116-017-9808-9





- Bergdahl, J. (2005). Sex differences in attitudes toward driving: A survey. *The Social Science Journal*, 42(4), 595–601. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soscij.2005.09.006</u>
- Bishop, R. (2005). Intelligent Vehicle Technology and Trends. Retrieved from http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/oculcarleton-ebooks/detail.action?docID=231644
- Bonnefon, J.-F., Shariff, A., & Rahwan, I. (2016). The social dilemma of autonomous vehicles. *Science*, *352*(6293), 1573–1576. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaf2654</u>
- Buckley, L., Kaye, S.-A., & Pradhan, A. K. (2018). A qualitative examination of drivers' responses to partially automated vehicles. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 56, 167–175. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2018.04.012</u>
- Canada, L. and A. (2012, October 4). Censuses. Retrieved July 8, 2019, from <u>http://www.bac-lac.gc.ca/eng/census/Pages/census.aspx</u>
- Canadian auto sales set record; industry poised for best year ever. (2015, December 2). Prince George Citizen; Prince George, B.C., p. A.12.
- Charness, N., Yoon, J. S., Souders, D., Stothart, C., & Yehnert, C. (2018). Predictors of Attitudes Toward Autonomous Vehicles: The Roles of Age, Gender, Prior Knowledge, and Personality. *Frontiers in Psychology*. Retrieved from <u>https://link.galegroup.com/apps/doc/A566204335/AONE?u=ocul_carleton&sid=AONE&</u>

xid=961bb75e

Collingwood, L. (2018). Autonomous trucks: An affront to masculinity? *Information & Communications Technology Law*. Retrieved from

http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13600834.2018.1458456

Collision, vehicle and licence statistics. (n.d.). Retrieved July 9, 2019, from https://www.alberta.ca/collision-vehicle-licence-statistics.aspx





Consumer preferences and willingness to pay for advanced vehicle technology options and fuel types. (2015). *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, *60*, 511–524. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2015.10.003

- Crayton, T. J., & Meier, B. M. (2017). Autonomous vehicles: Developing a public health research agenda to frame the future of transportation policy. *Journal of Transport & Health*, 6, 245–252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jth.2017.04.004</u>
- Danks, D., & London, A. J. (2017). *Algorithmic Bias in Autonomous Systems*. Retrieved from https://www.ijcai.org/proceedings/2017/0654.pdf

Databank of official Statistics on Québec. (n.d.-a). Retrieved July 9, 2019, from

http://www.bdso.gouv.qc.ca/pls/ken/ken2122_navig_niv_2.page_niv2?p_iden_tran=REP ERY6Z3FO291218146429303m(i\$&p_lang=2&p_id_ss_domn=718

Databank of official Statistics on Québec. (n.d.-b). Retrieved September 13, 2019, from <u>http://www.bdso.gouv.qc.ca/pls/ken/ken213_afich_tabl.page_tabl?p_iden_tran=REPERC</u> <u>9NZNE14-</u>

695752574442h4a&p_lang=2&p_m_o=SAAQ&p_id_ss_domn=718&p_id_raprt=3370

- Deb, S., Strawderman, L., Carruth, D. W., DuBien, J., Smith, B., & Garrison, T. M. (2017a).
 Development and validation of a questionnaire to assess pedestrian receptivity toward fully autonomous vehicles. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 84(Complete), 178–195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2017.08.029</u>
- Deb, S., Strawderman, L., Carruth, D. W., DuBien, J., Smith, B., & Garrison, T. M. (2017b).
 Development and validation of a questionnaire to assess pedestrian receptivity toward fully autonomous vehicles. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 84(Complete), 178–195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2017.08.029</u>





Deb, S., Strawderman, L. J., & Carruth, D. W. (2018). Investigating pedestrian suggestions for external features on fully autonomous vehicles: A virtual reality experiment.
 Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour, 59, 135–149.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2018.08.016

- Department of Transportation Licensing and Road Safety Division. (2016). 2015 NWT Traffic Collision Facts. Retrieved from Government of the Northwest Territories website: https://www.inf.gov.nt.ca/sites/inf/files/resources/2015 nwt traffic collision facts.pdf
- Dickey, M. R. (2016, August 23). White House LGBTQ Tech and Innovation Briefing addresses national issues. Retrieved July 9, 2019, from TechCrunch; New York website: <u>http://search.proquest.com/docview/1813804591?pq-origsite=summon</u>
- Diels, C., & Bos, J. E. (2016). Self-driving carsickness. *Applied Ergonomics*, 53(Part B), 374–382. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2015.09.009</u>
- Ess, A., Schindler, K., Leibe, B., & Van Gool, L. (2010). Object Detection and Tracking for Autonomous Navigation in Dynamic Environments. *The International Journal of Robotics Research*, 29(14), 1707–1725. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0278364910365417</u>
- Evelyn, D., Laurel. (2006). *Information Technology and Indigenous People*. Idea Group Inc (IGI).
- Fleetwood, J. (2017). Public Health, Ethics, and Autonomous Vehicles. *American Journal of Public Health; Washington*, 107(4), 532–537.

http://dx.doi.org.proxy.library.carleton.ca/10.2105/AJPH.2016.303628

Fraedrich, E., Heinrichs, D., Bahamonde-Birke, F. J., & Cyganski, R. (2019). Autonomous driving, the built environment and policy implications. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 122, 162–172. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.02.018</u>





- Ge, Y., Knittel, C. R., MacKenzie, D., & Zoepf, S. (2016). Racial and Gender Discrimination in Transportation Network Companies. 49.
- German, A., Dalmotas, D., Tylko, S., Comeau, J.-L., & Monk, B. (2003, June 8). *Airbag Induced Fatalities in Canada*. 18. Banff, Alberta: Transport Canada.
- Girasek, D. C., & Taylor, B. (2010). An Exploratory Study of the Relationship Between Socioeconomic Status and Motor Vehicle Safety Features. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 11(2), 151–155. https://doi.org/10.1080/15389580903531598
- Gkartzonikas, C., & Gkritza, K. (2019). What have we learned? A review of stated preference and choice studies on autonomous vehicles. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 98, 323–337. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2018.12.003</u>
- Government of Alberta. (2019). *Licensed Drivers: MOVES Operators Report*. Retrieved from Government of Alberta website: <u>https://open.alberta.ca/dataset/b8080d81-55ef-4a10-</u> bfb5-75d31d2be969/resource/03e0d1a8-af8a-4bd1-bf6a-

769bb5f59457/download/licensed-drivers-class-gender-age-2019.pdf

- Government of British Columbia. (2017). Statistics. Retrieved July 8, 2019, from http://www.icbc.com:80/about-icbc/newsroom/Pages/Statistics.aspx
- Government of Canada, I. C. (2018a, March 26). Infrastructure Canada—Meet the Finalists. Retrieved July 6, 2019, from <u>https://www.infrastructure.gc.ca/cities-villes/profiles-profiles-profiles-eng.html</u>
- Government of Canada, I. C. (2018b, September 6). Infrastructure Canada—Infrastructure Canada. Retrieved July 6, 2019, from <u>https://www.infrastructure.gc.ca/sc-vi/map-applications.php</u>





Government of Prince Edward Island. (2017, November 17). Traffic Related Collisions, Injuries and Fatalities. Retrieved July 10, 2019, from

https://www.princeedwardisland.ca/en/information/transportation-infrastructure-andenergy/traffic-related-collisions-injuries-and

- Guéguen, N., Meineri, S., & Eyssartier, C. (2015). A pedestrian's stare and drivers' stopping behavior: A field experiment at the pedestrian crossing. *Safety Science*, 75, 87–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2015.01.018
- Guo, C., Kidono, K., Meguro, J., Kojima, Y., Ogawa, M., & Naito, T. (2016). A Low-Cost
 Solution for Automatic Lane-Level Map Generation Using Conventional In-Car Sensors.
 IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems, 17(8), 2355–2366.
 https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2016.2521819
- Hand, S., & Lee, Y.-C. (2018). Who Would Put Their Child Alone In An Autonomous Vehicle?
 Preliminary Look At Gender Differences. *Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting*, 62(1), 256–259.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1541931218621059

- Hao, K. (n.d.). Should a self-driving car kill the baby or the grandma? Depends on where you're from. Retrieved August 6, 2019, from MIT Technology Review website: <u>https://www.technologyreview.com/s/612341/a-global-ethics-study-aims-to-help-ai-solve-the-self-driving-trolley-problem/</u>
- Harper, C. D., Hendrickson, C. T., Mangones, S., & Samaras, C. (2016). Estimating potential increases in travel with autonomous vehicles for the non-driving, elderly and people with travel-restrictive medical conditions. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 72, 1–9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2016.09.003</u>





Highway Engineering Services: Road Safety. (2006). 2006 Motor Vehicle Collision Statistics. Retrieved from Nova Scotia Department of Transportation and Infrastructure Renewal website: <u>https://novascotia.ca/tran/publications/collisionstats/CCMTA_2006.pdf</u>

- Hildebrand, J. M., & Sheller, M. (2018). Media Ecologies of Autonomous Automobility:
 Gendered and Racial Dimensions of Future Concept Cars. *Transfers: Interdisciplinary Journal of Mobility Studies*, 8(1), 64-. Retrieved from Academic OneFile.
- Hohenberger, C., Spörrle, M., & Welpe, I. M. (2016). How and why do men and women differ in their willingness to use automated cars? The influence of emotions across different age groups. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, *94*, 374–385.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2016.09.022

- Holé, S., & Connolly, C. (2007). Collision avoidance technology: From parking sensors to unmanned aircraft. Sensor Review. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/02602280710758101</u>
- How driverless cars see the world around them. (2018, March 20). Retrieved July 10, 2019, from Waterloo Region Record (Online); Kitchener website:

http://search.proquest.com/docview/2016077895/citation/2DF8E11AA1C447C8PQ/1

- Howard, A., & Borenstein, J. (2018). The Ugly Truth About Ourselves and Our Robot Creations: The Problem of Bias and Social Inequity. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, 24(5), 1521– 1536. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-017-9975-2</u>
- Hudson, J., Orviska, M., & Hunady, J. (2019a). People's attitudes to autonomous vehicles. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 121, 164–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.08.018





Hudson, J., Orviska, M., & Hunady, J. (2019b). People's attitudes to autonomous vehicles. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, *121*, 164–176.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.08.018

- Hulse, L. M., Xie, H., & Galea, E. R. (2018). Perceptions of autonomous vehicles: Relationships with road users, risk, gender and age. *Safety Science*, 102, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2017.10.001
- Information Technology and Indigenous People—Google Books. (n.d.). Retrieved August 12, 2019, from <u>https://books.google.ca/books?id=7jFK60pZ7C4C</u>
- Is Nissan Rogue ProPilot Driver Assist Worth the Price? | News from Cars.com. (n.d.). Retrieved July 9, 2019, from Cars.com website: <u>https://www.cars.com/articles/is-nissan-rogue-</u> propilot-driver-assist-worth-the-price-1420698799946/
- Iskander, J., Attia, M., Saleh, K., Nahavandi, D., Abobakr, A., Mohamed, S., ... Hossny, M. (2019). From car sickness to autonomous car sickness: A review. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 62, 716–726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2019.02.020
- JafariNaimi, N. (2018). Our Bodies in the Trolley's Path, or Why Self-driving Cars Must *Not* Be Programmed to Kill. *Science, Technology, & Human Values, 43*(2), 302–323. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162243917718942

Jun 20, P. E. · C. N. · P., & June 20, 2019 4:00 AM ET | Last Updated: (2019, June 20). Drivers too comfortable with bad habits in cars they think are self-driving, survey says | CBC News. Retrieved July 6, 2019, from CBC website: https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/iihs-self-driving-systems-1.5181302





- Kalra, N., & Paddock, S. M. (2016). Driving to Safety: How Many Miles of Driving Would It Take to Demonstrate Autonomous Vehicle Reliability? In *How Many Miles of Driving Would It Take to Demonstrate Autonomous Vehicle Reliability? Driving to Safety* (pp. 1– 16). Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7249/j.ctt1btc0xw.1
- Khan, Z., Anjum, A., Soomro, K., & Tahir, M. A. (2015). Towards cloud based big data analytics for smart future cities. *Journal of Cloud Computing*, 4(1), 2. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13677-015-0026-8
- Koglbauer, I., Holzinger, J., Eichberger, A., & Lex, C. (2018). Autonomous emergency braking systems adapted to snowy road conditions improve drivers' perceived safety and trust. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 19(3), 332–337.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15389588.2017.1407411

- Koller, K. E. (2016). Indigenous Research Ethics. Retrieved from https://carleton.ca/communityfirst/2016/indigenous-research-ethics/.
- König, M., & Neumayr, L. (2017). Users' resistance towards radical innovations: The case of the self-driving car. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 44, 42–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2016.10.013
- Kooti, F., Grbovic, M., Aiello, L. M., Djuric, N., Radosavljevic, V., & Lerman, K. (2017).
 Analyzing Uber's Ride-sharing Economy. *Proceedings of the 26th International Conference on World Wide Web Companion - WWW '17 Companion*, 574–582.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3041021.3054194</u>
- Körber, M., Baseler, E., & Bengler, K. (2018). Introduction matters: Manipulating trust in automation and reliance in automated driving. *Applied Ergonomics*, 66, 18–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2017.07.006





Krueger, R., Rashidi, T. H., & Rose, J. M. (2016). Preferences for shared autonomous vehicles. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 69, 343–355. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2016.06.015

 Kulkarni, A., Rajawat, K. S., Satpute, V., Alone, R., Kamdar, C., & Kurukuti, S. (2018). Control, Integration and Implementation of Safety Features in Automobile Vehicle. 2018 International Conference on Information, Communication, Engineering and Technology (ICICET), 1–5. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ICICET.2018.8533716</u>

- Kyriakidis, M., Happee, R., & de Winter, J. C. F. (2015). Public opinion on automated driving: Results of an international questionnaire among 5000 respondents. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 32, 127–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2015.04.014
- Lavieri, P. S., & Bhat, C. R. (2019). Modeling individuals' willingness to share trips with strangers in an autonomous vehicle future. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 124, 242–261. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2019.03.009</u>
- Lavieri, P. S., Garikapati, V. M., Bhat, C. R., Pendyala, R. M., Astroza, S., & Dias, F. F.
 (2017a). Modeling Individual Preferences for Ownership and Sharing of Autonomous Vehicle Technologies. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 2665(1), 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3141/2665-01</u>
- Lavieri, P. S., Garikapati, V. M., Bhat, C. R., Pendyala, R. M., Astroza, S., & Dias, F. F.
 (2017b). Modeling Individual Preferences for Ownership and Sharing of Autonomous
 Vehicle Technologies. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 2665(1), 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3141/2665-01</u>





- Lee, S., Ratan, R., & Park, T. (2019). The Voice Makes the Car: Enhancing Autonomous Vehicle Perceptions and Adoption Intention through Voice Agent Gender and Style. *Multimodal Technologies and Interaction*, 3(1), 20.
- Lee, Y.-C., & Mirman, J. H. (2018). Parents' perspectives on using autonomous vehicles to enhance children's mobility. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 96, 415–431. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2018.10.001</u>
- Lehman, S. (2014). *The Blind Man Who Invented Cruise Control*. Retrieved September 15, 2019, from Today I Found Out website:

http://www.todayifoundout.com/index.php/2014/11/blind-man-created-cruise-control/

- Li, S., Sui, P.-C., Xiao, J., & Chahine, R. (2019). Policy formulation for highly automated vehicles: Emerging importance, research frontiers and insights. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 124, 573–586. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.05.010</u>
- Lin, R., Ma, L., & Zhang, W. (2018). An interview study exploring Tesla drivers' behavioural adaptation. *Applied Ergonomics*, 72, 37–47. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2018.04.006</u>
- Litman, T. (2019). Autonomous Vehicle Implementation Predictions: Implications for Transport Planning. Retrieved from Victoria Policy Institute website: https://www.vtpi.org/avip.pdf
- Liu, S., Li, L., Tang, J., Wu, S., & Gaudiot, J.-L. (2017). Creating Autonomous Vehicle Systems. *Synthesis Lectures on Computer Science*, *6*(1), i–186.

https://doi.org/10.2200/S00787ED1V01Y201707CSL009

- Louis, R. P. (2007). Can you hear us now? Voices from the margin: Using Indigenous methodologies in geographic research. *Geographical Research*, 45(2), 130-139.
- Manitoba Public Insurance. (2017). 2017 Traffic Collision Statistics Report. Retrieved from https://www.mpi.mb.ca/Documents/TCSR2017.pdf





MAPPING INDIGENOUS LANDS | Annual Review of Anthropology. (n.d.). Retrieved July 2, 2019, from

https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/full/10.1146/annurev.anthro.34.081804.120429

- MarkVollrath, Schleicher, S., & Gelau, C. (2011). The influence of Cruise Control and Adaptive Cruise Control on driving behaviour – A driving simulator study. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 43(3), 1134–1139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2010.12.023
- Matsuo, M. (2019). Carpooling and drivers without household vehicles: Gender disparity in automobility among Hispanics and non-Hispanics in the U.S. *Transportation*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11116-019-09974-w
- Maurer, M., Gerdes, J. C., Lenz, B., & Winner, H. (Eds.). (2016). *Autonomous Driving*. New York, NY: Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Motor Vehicle Standards, Research and Development Branch. (2018, July 11). *Technical Standards Document No. 208, Revision 1R: Occupant Crash Protection*. Retrieved from https://www.tc.gc.ca/media/documents/acts-regulations/TSD_208_rev_1R.PDF

NASWCulturalStandards2003.Q4.11. (n.d.). 60.

- NATIVE AMERICAN CAUCUS MEETING FOCUSES ON TRANSPORTATION ISSUES. (2014, April 7). *States News Service*. Retrieved from <u>https://link.galegroup.com/apps/doc/A364151237/AONE?u=ocul_carleton&sid=AONE&</u> <u>xid=debfd218</u>
- Nazari, F., Noruzoliaee, M., & Mohammadian, A. (Kouros). (2018a). Shared versus private mobility: Modeling public interest in autonomous vehicles accounting for latent attitudes. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 97(Complete), 456–477. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2018.11.005</u>





Nazari, F., Noruzoliaee, M., & Mohammadian, A. (Kouros). (2018b). Shared versus private mobility: Modeling public interest in autonomous vehicles accounting for latent attitudes. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 97(Complete), 456–477.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2018.11.005

New Nissan Leaf EV will have ProPilot Assist. (2017, June 25). Retrieved September 13, 2019,

from Just-auto.com website: https://link-galegroup-

com.proxy.library.carleton.ca/apps/doc/A496777539/AONE?sid=lms

Nicoletta, J., & Statistics Canada. (2002). *Driving characteristics of the young and aging population*. Retrieved from <u>https://central.bac-</u>

lac.gc.ca/.item?id=53F0007XIE2002001&op=pdf&app=Library

Nielsen, T. A. S., & Haustein, S. (2018a). On sceptics and enthusiasts: What are the expectations towards self-driving cars? *Transport Policy*, 66, 49–55.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2018.03.004

Nielsen, T. A. S., & Haustein, S. (2018b). On sceptics and enthusiasts: What are the expectations towards self-driving cars? *Transport Policy*, 66, 49–55.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2018.03.004

- Nissan ProPilot Assist Review: Don't let go of the wheel. (2018, July 14). Retrieved July 9, 2019, from MobileSyrup website: <u>https://mobilesyrup.com/2018/07/14/nissan-propilot-assist-review/</u>
- Nissan ProPILOT Assist Technology | Nissan USA. (n.d.). Retrieved July 9, 2019, from Nissan website: <u>https://www.nissanusa.com/experience-nissan/news-and-events/nissan-propilot-assist.html</u>





Niu, Dongfang, Terken, Jacques, Eggen, Berry, & Future Everyday. (2018).

Anthropomorphizing information to enhance trust in autonomous vehicles. Human

Factors and Ergonomics in Manufacturing & Service Industries, 28(6), 352–359.

https://doi.org/10.1002/hfm.20745

- Overall Canada Auto Industry Sales Figures Monthly And Yearly. (n.d.). Retrieved July 9, 2019, from GCBC website: <u>http://www.goodcarbadcar.net/2012/10/canada-overall-auto-industry-sales-figures/</u>
- Parida, S., Franz, M., Abanteriba, S., & Mallavarapu, S. (2018). Autonomous Driving Cars:
 Future Prospects, Obstacles, User Acceptance and Public Opinion. *Advances in Human Aspects of Transportation*, 318–328. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93885-1_29</u>
- Payre, W., Cestac, J., & Delhomme, P. (2014). Intention to use a fully automated car: Attitudes and a priori acceptability. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 27, 252–263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2014.04.009</u>
- Penmetsa, P., Adanu, E. K., Wood, D., Wang, T., & Jones, S. L. (2019). Perceptions and expectations of autonomous vehicles – A snapshot of vulnerable road user opinion. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 143, 9–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2019.02.010

Perez, C. C. (2019). Invisible Women: Data Bias in a World Designed for Men. Abrams.

Pettigrew, S., Dana, L. M., & Norman, R. (2019). Clusters of potential autonomous vehicles users according to propensity to use individual versus shared vehicles. *Transport Policy*, 76, 13–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2019.01.010





- Pflugfelder, E. H. (2018). Autonomous Vehicles and Gender: A Commentary. *Transfers: Interdisciplinary Journal of Mobility Studies*, 8(1), 104-. Retrieved from Academic OneFile.
- ProQuest Ebook Central—Detail page. (n.d.). Retrieved July 4, 2019, from <u>https://ebookcentral-proquest-com.proxy.library.carleton.ca/lib/oculcarleton-</u> ebooks/detail.action?docID=5341854
- Qu, W., Xu, J., Ge, Y., Sun, X., & Zhang, K. (2019). Development and validation of a questionnaire to assess public receptivity toward autonomous vehicles and its relation with the traffic safety climate in China. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, *128*, 78–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2019.04.006
- Rasouli, A., & Tsotsos, J. K. (2019). Autonomous Vehicles That Interact With Pedestrians: A
 Survey of Theory and Practice. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*,
 1–19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2019.2901817</u>
- Ratner, S. (2018). Taxation of Autonomous Vehicles in Cities and States. *Tax Lawyer*, 71(4), 1051-. Retrieved from Academic OneFile.
- Redshaw, S. (2018). Combustion, Hydraulic, and Other Forms of Masculinity: An Essay
 Exploring Dominant Values and Representations of the Driver in Driverless Technology.
 Transfers: Interdisciplinary Journal of Mobility Studies, 8(1), 86-. Retrieved from
 Academic OneFile.
- Rice, S., & Winter, S. R. (2019). Do gender and age affect willingness to ride in driverless vehicles: If so, then why? *Technology in Society*, 58, 101145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2019.101145





Riddle, E. (2018, July 11). Cutting Greyhound service in the West puts Indigenous women at risk. *The Globe and Mail; Toronto, Ont.*, p. A.13.

Road Safety Research Office. (2014). *Ontario Road Safety Annual Report 2014* (p. 100). Ontario: Government of Ontario.

Roberts, J., Hodgson, R., & Dolan, P. (2011). "It's driving her mad": Gender differences in the effects of commuting on psychological health. *Journal of Health Economics*, 30(5), 1064–1076. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2011.07.006</u>

Robertson, R. D., & Traffic Injury Research Foundation of Canada. (2013). *Vehicle safety features: Knowledge, perceptions, and driving habits*. Retrieved from http://ra.ocls.ca/ra/login.aspx?inst=centennial&url=https://www.deslibris.ca/ID/235714

- Rodríguez Palmeiro, A., van der Kint, S., Vissers, L., Farah, H., de Winter, J. C. F., &
 Hagenzieker, M. (2018). Interaction between pedestrians and automated vehicles: A
 Wizard of Oz experiment. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 58, 1005–1020. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2018.07.020</u>
- Saskatchewan Government Insurance. (2015). Traffic safety statistics. Retrieved July 9, 2019, from SGI website: www.sgi.sk.ca

Sen. Daniel K. Akaka Holds a Hearing on Transportation Infrastructure for Native Americans. (2011, September 16). *Political Transcript Wire; Lanham*. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/890315998/citation/8544D91CF12F4052PQ/1

Shopping Cart. (n.d.). Retrieved September 8, 2019, from

https://mattandnat.com/shop/checkout/cart/

Shuster, B., Young, D., Petri, T. E., Coble, H., Carolina, N., Duncan, J. J., ... Hunter, D. (n.d.). COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION AND INFRASTRUCTURE. *New York*, 89.





- Silberg, G., Manassa, M., Everhart, K., Subramanian, D., Corley, M., Fraser, H., & Sinha, V. (2013). *Self-Driving Cars: Are We Ready?* Kpmg Llp.
- Smart Cities Challenge. (2018, March 19). *Canadian Government News*. Retrieved from https://link.galegroup.com/apps/doc/A531532405/CPI?u=ocul_carleton&sid=CPI&xid=2 dc9d9d7
- Smith, B. (2019). Personality facets and ethics positions as directives for self-driving vehicles. *Technologie in Society*, *57*, 115–124. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2018.12.006</u>
- Société de l'assurance automobile du Québec. (2018, August 17). Databank of official Statistics on Québec. Retrieved September 14, 2019, from

http://www.bdso.gouv.qc.ca/pls/ken/ken213_afich_tabl.page_tabl?p_iden_tran=REPERC 9NZNE14-

<u>695752574442h4a&p_lang=2&p_m_o=SAAQ&p_id_ss_domn=718&p_id_raprt=3370</u>

- Sommerfeld, L. (2016, May 16). Where are all the female crash test dummies? Retrieved September 10, 2019, from Driving website: <u>https://driving.ca/auto-news/news/crash-test-dummies</u>
- Sovacool, B. K., & Axsen, J. (2018a). Functional, symbolic and societal frames for automobility: Implications for sustainability transitions. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 118, 730–746. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.10.008</u>
- Sovacool, B. K., & Axsen, J. (2018b). Functional, symbolic and societal frames for automobility: Implications for sustainability transitions. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 118, 730–746. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.10.008</u>
- Stanciu, S. C., Eby, D. W., Molnar, L. J., St. Louis, R. M., Zanier, N., & Kostyniuk, L. P. (2018). Pedestrians/Bicyclists and Autonomous Vehicles: How Will They Communicate?





Transportation Research Record, 2672(22), 58–66.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0361198118777091

Statistics Canada. (2016, January 4). Low-income measure after tax (LIM-AT) - National

Household Survey (NHS) Dictionary. Retrieved October 2, 2019, from

https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-enm/2011/ref/dict/fam021-eng.cfm

Statistics Canada. (2017a, February 8). Census Profile, 2016 Census-Canada [Country] and

Canada [Country]. Retrieved July 8, 2019, from <u>https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-</u> recensement/2016/dp-

pd/prof/details/page.cfm?Lang=E&Geo1=PR&Code1=01&Geo2=PR&Code2=01&Searc

hText=01&SearchType=Begins&SearchPR=01&B1=Aboriginal%20peoples&TABID=3 &type=0

Statistics Canada. (2017b, February 8). Census Profile, 2016 Census—Canada [Country] and Canada [Country]. Retrieved July 8, 2019, from <u>https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-</u> recensement/2016/dp-

pd/prof/details/page.cfm?Lang=E&Geo1=PR&Code1=01&Geo2=PR&Code2=01&Searc hText=01&SearchType=Begins&SearchPR=01&B1=Income&TABID=3&type=0

Statistics Canada. (2017c, February 8). Census Profile, 2016 Census—Yukon [Territory] and Canada [Country]. Retrieved July 9, 2019, from <u>https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/censusrecensement/2016/dp-</u> pd/prof/details/Page.cfm?Lang=E&Geo1=PR&Code1=60&Geo2=PR&Code2=01&Searc <u>hText=Yukon&SearchType=Begins&SearchPR=01&B1=All&GeoLevel=PR&GeoCode</u>

<u>=60&type=0</u>





- Statistics Canada. (2017d, December 27). Vehicle registrations, by type of vehicle. Retrieved July 9, 2019, from <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=2310006701</u>
- Statistics Canada. (2019, June 19). Aboriginal Population Profile, 2016 Census. Retrieved October 2, 2019, from <u>https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dp-</u> pd/abpopprof/details/page.cfm?Lang=E&Geo1=PR&Code1=01&Data=Count&SearchTe xt=Canada&SearchType=Begins&B1=Income&C1=All&SEX_ID=1&AGE_ID=1&RES GEO_ID=1
- Stoiber, T., Schubert, I., Hoerler, R., & Burger, P. (2019). Will consumers prefer shared and pooled-use autonomous vehicles? A stated choice experiment with Swiss households. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 71, 265–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2018.12.019
- Straub, E. R., & Schaefer, K. E. (2019). It takes two to Tango: Automated vehicles and human beings do the dance of driving – Four social considerations for policy. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 122, 173–183.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.03.005

- Taeihagh, A., & Lim, H. S. M. (2019). Governing autonomous vehicles: Emerging responses for safety, liability, privacy, cybersecurity, and industry risks. *Transport Reviews*, 39(1), 103–128. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01441647.2018.1494640</u>
- Targhi, M. G. (2017). Factors Influencing the Use of Autonomous and Shared Autonomous Vehicles in Alberta. 141.
- The New Strategist Editors. (2015). *Who's Buying Transportation*. Retrieved from http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/oculcarleton-ebooks/detail.action?docID=2122365





Transport Canada. (2009, July 17). Air Bag Deactivation: What you need to know to make an informed decision. Retrieved September 10, 2019, from

https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/motorvehiclesafety/tp-tp13178-page1_e-181.htm

Transport Canada. (2019a, February 27). Canadian Motor Vehicle Traffic Collision Statistics:

2017. Retrieved July 10, 2019, from

https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/motorvehiclesafety/canadian-motor-vehicle-traffic-collisionstatistics-2017.html

Transport Canada. (2019b, July 18). Automated and connected vehicles 101. Retrieved September 29, 2019, from <u>https://www.tc.gc.ca/en/services/road/innovative-</u>

technologies/automated-connected-vehicles/av-cv-101.html

- Transport Canada. (2019c, July 22). Transportation in Canada 2018. Retrieved September 29, 2019, from https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/policy/transportation-canada-2018.html#item-10
- Transport Canada. (2019d, July 26). The Transportation Sector Regulatory Review Roadmap Policy and Program Initiatives and Novel Approaches. Retrieved September 29, 2019, from <u>https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/acts-regulations/transportation-sector-regulatory-review-roadmap-</u> policy-program-initiatives-novel-approaches.html#NA_AVCV
- Transport Canada. (2019e, August 8). About Transport Canada—Corporate Information. Retrieved September 29, 2019, from <u>https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/aboutus-department-overview.htm</u>
- Truett, R. (2006, March 27). Nissan safety chief: One design doesn't fit all. Automotive News, 80(6195), 24H. Retrieved from Canadian Periodicals Index Quarterly.





Van den waeyenberg, S., & Hens, L. (2008). Crossing the bridge to poverty, with low-cost cars. Journal of Consumer Marketing, 25(7), 439–445.

https://doi.org/10.1108/07363760810915653

- Vantsevich, V. V., & Blundell, M. V. (2015). Advanced Autonomous Vehicle Design for Severe Environments. Retrieved from <u>http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/oculcarleton-</u> ebooks/detail.action?docID=4067814
- Vrkljan, B. H., & Anaby, D. (2011). What vehicle features are considered important when buying an automobile? An examination of driver preferences by age and gender. *Journal* of Safety Research, 42(1), 61–65. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2010.11.006</u>

Waldrop, M. M. (2015). No Drivers Required. Nature; London, 518(7537), 20-23.

Wang, S., & Zhao, J. (2019). Risk preference and adoption of autonomous vehicles. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 126, 215–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2019.06.007

Waytz, A. (2014, May 13). What Happens When You Give a Driverless Car a Name and Personality. Retrieved July 2, 2019, from Slate Magazine website: <u>https://slate.com/technology/2014/05/anthropomorphizing-driverless-cars-psychology-research-into-autonomous-vehicles.html</u>

Weaver, H. N. (1999). Indigenous People and the Social Work Profession: Defining Culturally Competent Services. *Social Work*, 44(3), 217–225. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/44.3.217

 Weber, J., & Kroger, F. (2018). Introduction: Autonomous Driving and the Transformation of Car Cultures. *Transfers: Interdisciplinary Journal of Mobility Studies*, 8(1), 15-.
 Retrieved from Academic OneFile.





- Wifvat, V. T. (2016). A planning tool to assess advanced vehicle sensor technologies on traffic flow, fuel economy, and emissions (M.S., University of California, Irvine). Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/1844067776/abstract/568403827A2246C6PQ/1
- Winter, S. R., Keebler, J. R., Rice, S., Mehta, R., & Baugh, B. S. (2018). Patient perceptions on the use of driverless ambulances: An affective perspective. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 58, 431–441.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2018.06.033

Wu, J., Liao, H., Wang, J.-W., & Chen, T. (2019). The role of environmental concern in the public acceptance of autonomous electric vehicles: A survey from China. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 60, 37–46.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2018.09.029